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DEAR FRIENDS,

It shouldn’t hurt to be a child . It sounds so simple. At the 
Child Abuse Prevention Council, we say it every day and it 
never loses its importance. And those few words help define 
not only our mission but our reason for coming to work each 
day. The CAPC staff, our volunteers, our board of directors 
and our donors work together to support that one modest 
statement. CAPC is pleased for this opportunity to report to 
our community on our progress and the impact of our work 
over the past year. You will see that the success of our work 
is evident in its broad outreach to the neighborhoods of 
Contra Costa County.
As we see our kids going back to their classrooms, as we 
return to socializing and getting out and about safely and we see the 2022 holiday season 
ahead of us, CAPC is hopeful for the future and ready to tackle the challenges of child 
abuse prevention, as we have for over 35 years.  And we hope you will take the time to 
read about our programs and services and understand the comprehensive scope of our 
work. You can be a part of this effort as well by making a donation to the Child Abuse 
Prevention Council of Contra Costa.

Because it shouldn’t hurt to be a child.

Wishing you peace,

Carol Carrillo, MSW 
Executive Director

 

Letter from 
Our Executive Director
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Letter from 
Our Executive Director

CAPC Board of Directors

It is an honor to serve on the CAPC Board of Directors, both 
as a community citizen and as a Pediatric Nurse Practitioner 
for CCC Health Services. Carol Carrillo and the CAPC staff are 

doing the most important work for the children and families of CCC. 
They are providing the support and education to help families prevent 
child abuse before it occurs. They have expanded their programs each 
year to reach more schools, community agencies and child health 
professionals and will continue to do so. I am beyond proud of the 
success of CAPC’s efforts to lift up all children and families.”

Leigh Pierson Brown,  
CAPC Board of Directors

Bruno Ceccarelli 
President

CAPC BOARD MEMBERS

Scott Barca 
Vice President 

Carol Carrillo, MSW 
Executive Director

Shannon Blankenship 
Secretary

Rex Dunn 
Treasurer

Jim Carpenter, MD, 
MPH

Leigh Pierson-Brown, 
RN, CPNP, MPH

Dr.Lynna 
McPatter-Harris

Angelina Burke, MD

Mark W. Gundacker

Scott Cunnane



CAPC Leadership / Partnerships

A collaboration between the State Office of Child Abuse Prevention (OCAP) 
and The Greater Bay Area Child Abuse Prevention Council Coalition to 
improve child abuse prevention outcomes and create prevention networks in 
our communities.

With support from the State Office of Child Abuse Prevention (OCAP) CAPC 
is leading the efforts to create a child abuse and family well-being county 
wide prevention plan.

Innovative Partnerships + Prevention Planning
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CAPC Leadership / Partnerships Protective Factors Framework

Families thrive when the Protective Factors are robust in their lives and 
communities. All of CAPC programs and services are built around the 
Protective Factors Framework:

Parental 
Resilience

Social 
Connections

Concrete 
Support in 
Times of Need

Knowledge 
of Parenting 
& Child 
Development

SOCIAL AND 
EMOTIONAL 

COMPETENCE OF 
CHILDREN

PROTECTIVE FACTORS 
FRAMEWORK



The Economics of 
Abuse Report
The Financial Impacts of Child Abuse

The cumulative financial impact to Contra Costa County for the 678 
verified survivors of maltreatment and 2 maltreatment fatalities in 2021 
is $340,000,000. Though these costs are accrued over the course of the 
victim’s life, the community will continue to occur the same cost each year 
until we are able to reduce and ultimately end child abuse.

FATALITY

CHILD WELFARE

EDUCATION

CRIMINAL JUSTICE

HEALTHCARE

LIFETIME
PRODUCTIVITY

CHILD WELFARE – $55,259,039
Victimes may require intervention services, 
foster care, and counseling services

EDUCATION – $11,417,506
Maltreated children are 77 percent more likely 
to require special education

CRIMINAL JUSTICE – $5,828,331
Maltreated children are 59 percent more likely 
to be arrested as juveniles, and 28 percent more 
likely to have an adult criminal record.

HEALTHCARE – $76,044,643
Victims may require hospital care, mental 
health services, and other medical services 
during childhood, and have a higher incidence 
of physical and mental health issues through-
out adulthood.

LIFETIME PRODUCTIVITY – $186,680,677 
Victimes are more likely to be unemployed 
and rely on public assistance which lead to 
diminished earning potential

FATALITY – $4,737,749
Accounts for the victims’ lost wages and 
healthcare costs



FUNDING SOURCES: $2,110,950

PROGRAM EXPENSES:  $1,867,449 

Parent 
Partners
 $713,127 
(38.19%)

Speak Up Be Safe 
 $257,496 
(13.79%)

Management & 
General

 $298,180 
(15.97%)

Nurturing Parenting
$285,242 
(15.27%%)

Fundraising
 $79,434 
  (4.25%)

Baby Bags
 $74,732 (4.00%)

Community 
Education

 $159,238 (8.53%)

Donations
 $55,591 (2.63%)
Fundraisers

 $75,891 (3.60%) 

Foundations/
Corporations

  $195,274 
(9.25%)

Fee-For-Service 
Program

 $271,710 (12.87%)

County 
Contracts   
$1,237,117 
(58.60%)

Interest & Other 
Income

 -$28,593 
(-1.35%)

PPP Funding    
$303,960 
(14.40%)
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CAPC Financial Info



During fiscal year 2021/2022, CAPC provided 7 Community Education 
Workshops/Community Information Resource Events throughout Contra 
Costa County. 

The resource events provide child abuse prevention, education and 
awareness to parent and community groups. The CAPC community events 
reached 69 community members. 

Information and brochures were provided to the community on:

The parenting resource information is made available to the community in 
both English and Spanish. CAPC distributed over 1490 parenting brochures 
and resource materials.   

 » Positive parenting techniques
 » Child abuse prevention
 » CAPC services and programs
 » Behavior management
 » Building self-esteem
 » Internet safety
 » Teen resources

 » Bonding with your baby
 » 50 Facts of child abuse
 » Dealing with temper tantrums
 » Child safety
 » Finding quality child care
 » Shopping with children

Trainings/Events
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Success Stories

Nurturing Parent Program
I would like to begin by thanking the Nurturing 
Parenting Program staff for sharing with us their 
experience and wisdom. By making the group not 

only a classroom but a family gathering every Thursday night 
in which we come to share our challenges and worries each 
week. Thank you for always guiding us to find an answer and 
solution to every one of our questions. Personally this class 
helped me to have confidence in me to make changes in my 
family. My two sons have had many positive changes in their 
behavior, and this is because I have learned to see them and 
to make changes myself. Finally thanks for teaching us that 
it is never too late to correct our mistakes and that we can 
always learn something new.

A success story I have is about a Mom that 
came to the attention of the department due to 
Domestic Violence and Substance Abuse. This 

Mom was very challenging in the beginning of her case. It 
didn’t seem that she was going to make it due to her strong 
personality, entitlement and dislike for the department. The 
parents had been involved with Children and Family Services 
in two separate counties. They thought that being involved 
in Contra Costa County would be like the times before, but 
it wasn’t. This time the parents really had to work hard to 
change their lives, as well as decide that being together 
wasn’t the best. Mom realized this and went her separate 
way, and she got clean and sober.
As Mom got clean and sober she was able to attain a better 
understanding about keeping her daughter safe, and if 
that meant not being in a relationship with Dad then she 
wouldn’t be in one. Mom also saw the importance of her 
safety and self-worth. On some occasions she felt alone, 
like nobody understood her struggles. Mom would reach 
out to her Parent Partner for support, just to talk, and her 
Parent Partner listened. After almost 18 months and some 
bumps in the road, Mom was able to maintain her sobriety 
as she was able to hold down a job, take care of herself, be accountable for her part, and keep her 
daughter safe.
This Mom has had her child back in her care since October of 2021. Mom and the Parent Partner 
still talk on occasion - just a quick check in to say “Hi” and to provide additional resources or address 
concerns. Mom is still clean and sober and both child and Mom are happy. Unfortunately, Father 
still has some issues to work on, but tries to peacefully co-parent with Mother as they do live apart. 
This Mom has overcome so much to be successful.

Parent Partner Program

- Mom Viviana

- Parent Partner



Fiscal Year Snapshot & Summary

8,359
Surviving Parenthood 
Resource Directories 

distributed

56

1,239

foster youth 
preparing to 

transition from 
foster care

Mandated Reporter 
Trainings delivered to

197

individuals

10,181
students provided 
with Speak Up Be 

Safe lessons

690

Community 
Education 

Workshops offered 
that reached 

community 
members

7

$13,622
of basic needs supplies delivered 
to at risk families through the Sue 
Fleischner Special Needs Fund

6527
Baby Bags 
in English 

and Spanish 
distributed

+

served through 
Nurturing Parenting 

Programs

221 parents 

175 children 

Youth Partners 
mentored 

Program Annual Highlights



Baby Bag 
Program

Speak Up Be Safe 
Program

Surviving 
Parenthood 
Resource 
Directory

CAPC PROGRAMS
Recognize Child Abuse:
 » PHYSICAL ABUSE: Bodily injury inflicted non-acci-

dentally on a child; willful cruelty, unjustifiable pun-
ishment, or corporal punishment causing a mark.

 » PHYSICAL NEGLECT: Not providing child adequate 
food, clothing, shelter, supervision or severely en-
dangering child’s health.

 » SEXUAL ABUSE: Victimization of a child through 
sexual activities, including molestation, indecent 
exposure, fondling, rape, pornography, sexual stim-
ulation and incest.

 » EMOTIONAL ABUSE: Willfully causing a child to 
suffer by attacking self-esteem, constant criticism, 
yelling, belittling, insulting, rejecting or withholding 
love and support.

 » EXPLOITATION: Forcing or coercing child into activ-
ities beyond child’s capabilities or that are illegal or 
degrading; including sexual exploitation.

Break the Cycle:
 » Reach Out if YOU need support. Call a friend, ho-

tline, or a prevention organization such as CAPC at  
(925) 798-0546.

 » Reach Out if OTHERS need support. Listen, offer to 
help with chores or childcare, or connect them with 
a local resource.

 » Reach Out to the COMMUNITY. Volunteer time at 
an organization. Donate. Learn about preventing 
child abuse & neglect. Wear the Blue Ribbon.

 » Reach Out & REPORT. Call 911 if there is immedi-
ate danger or call Contra Costa County Children & 
Family Services if you suspect child abuse at (877) 
881-1116.

Ways To Donate:
 » KidsSafe Supporter: Shop online at  

KidCents.Riteaid.com or smile.Amazon.com
 » KidsSafe Promoter: Give in-kind donations & spon-

sor events at capc-coco.org/events
 » KidsSafe Champion: Make monetary donations 

online at capc-coco.org/donate

Sue Fleishner 
Special Needs 
Fund

Nurturing 
Parenting & 
Special Needs 
Programs

Parent Partners & 
Youth Programs

Community 
Education 
& Mandated 
Reporter Training
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You Can Help Keep Kids Safe



ACAPC Luncheon

Thank You to our ACAPC 2021-22 Membership

The annual Auxiliary for the Child Abuse Prevention 
Council of Contra Costa Silent Auction/Benefit Luncheon 
returned after a 2-year hiatius on April 14, 2022 at the Lafayette 
Park Hotel. The event was a huge success and we are so grateful 
to the ACAPC membership for their hard work and efforts to 
raise unrestricted funds for the Child Abuse Prevention Council!

Thank you to our generous event sponsors, BOXT & Alexis 
Thompson, Realtor.

Alexis Thompson

Amanda Chipman

Arran Schultz

Betsy  Toben

Blaire Morse

Dina Ricksen

Heather Swedeen

Jenn Nolen

Kelly Tuggle

Kristen Cobo

Megan Buckley

Melanie Walterspiel

Moira Roberts

Molly Hanahan

Natalie Miles

Natalie Noga

Rhoda Larner

Stephanie  Russell

Yeh-Won Hunt
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ACAPC Luncheon CAPC Volunteers

Thank You to our ACAPC 2021-22 Membership Thank you to all the volunteers from the Insurance Industry Charitable Foundation Week of 
Giving (Berkshire Hathaway Homestate Companies (BHHC), Chubb Insurance and 
Zenith Insurance) who volunteered their time to work on our Baby Bag project. Your help 
makes a difference! 

A big thank you to our volunteers Mary Flott & Jackie Carson for spending the time in 
various CAPC’s projects.

A special thank you to Acalanes Chapter of the National Charity League.



INDIVIDUALS

Jessica Albonico
Stephen & Jean Amano
Jen Ambrosini
Supervisor Candace Andersen
Newell Arnerich
Julie Asregadoo
Gene Ballardo
Patricia Banks
Scott Barca
Kristin Bartlow
Cheryl Bjornson
Bruce Blackman
Shannon Blankenship 
James Boots
Denise Bostrom
Mae Bragen
Elizabeth Ann Brown
Andrea Brown
Lauren Bruzzone
Robert Buckley
Jason Budde
Betty Bugaj
Angelina Burke
Catherine Burns
Michael & Cynda Burton
Andy Byron
Robert Cameron
Kristen Caprino 
Jim & Hope Carpenter
Carol Carrillo
Jacqueline Carson
Bruno Ceccarelli
Gail Chesler
Lisa Cline
Sonrisa Cole
Barbara Corsi
Beth A. Crowley
Scott & Kristen Cunnane
Diane D’Ambrogia
Samantha Davis
Matt Defraga
Kerry Deitchman
Fabian & Diana Diaz
Matt Diffley
Michael Dillon

Louise Diracles
Joan Do
Denece Dodson
Sharon Doi
Sarah Dormier
Danuel Douglas & Meredith Byg 
Meade
Rex Dunn &  
Nancy Zipkin-Dunn
Ashley Edmonds
Kirsha Elliott
Anita W Embleton
Michael Ensign
Chris & Allison Farnitano
Farrar Family Foundation 
Suzanne Feutz
Daniel & Annette Finnane
Katy Foreman
Cynthia Foster
Richard & Marilyn Fowler
Tom Frank
Rose Fruci
Joseph & Inverleith Fruci
Yukie Fujimoto
Marianne & William Gagen
Andrew Gall
Ashley Garcia
Teresa Gerringer
Stacii & David Gerson
Tom & Rosemary D. Godefroid
Alyn Goldsmith
Don Gonsalves
Don Green
Michael Green & Darlene Latimer
Courtney Griffin
Charishma Gudala
Mark Gundacker & Suzy Pak
Barbara & L W Haaser, Jr.
Liz Haggerty
Mindy Hall
Brenda Hanschen
Lisa Hartfield
Harold & Jean Harwood
Wilma Holgerson
Nichole Hsu
Cho-Huston Charitable Fund
HWK Donor Fund
Michelle Indelicato

Donna Jackson
Jette Strarup Jensen 
Catherine Johnson
Dax & Catherine Johnson
Jaime Jones
Jennifer Jones
Dasja De Jongh-Yocis
Shannon Keefe
Lisa Keller
Natalie Kelly
Kathy Kelly
Kimberly Kemp
Sharon Kendall
Joan Kerr
Jeni & Peter Kim
Geoffrey & Barbara Kotin
Joan Kresich
Katie Kresnak
Lori Lane
Bernard & Leslee Larner
Kirsten & Craig Larsen
Lloyd Lee
Lerner
Patrice Levinson
David Lin
David Lindow
Longo Family Charitable Fund
Chad Ludwig
Nancy Ludwig
Elizabeth Luskey
Lyons Family Trust
Christian Carlo Maala 
MacDonald
Marc & Barbara Corsi
Yves Marekani
Sia McDonal
Will McDonald
Shauna McGlynn
Lynda McManus
Bebe McRae
Jennifer Medeiros
Joseph Medrano
Mary H Miles
Val Mollahan
Laura & Larry Monin
John Montagh
Lindsay Montgomery

Thank You to Our Donors



Tracy Morrison
Richard Newacheck
Yvette Nichols
Bill & Tari Nicholson
Julie Oommen
Darlene Ortner 
Michelle Pak
Elizabeth Patmont
Hillary Pereira
Leslie Pfeifer
Linda Phon
Leigh Pierson-Brown
Mr. & Mrs. Pleis
Beverly Posner
Maggie & Peter Reeves
Janet Reitan
Coplan Rissa
The Robinson Bypass Trust
Dariana Ross
Robert & Jane Rossi
Shawn Sabarese
Gale Schleimer
Don Schmitt
Arran Schultz
Donna Schuppert
Teresa & Howard Schutzman
Gai & Duncan Seibert
Stephanie Seitz
Vanessa Serna
Jen Silver
Dennis Sinclitico
Melissa Smith
Sarah Smith
Jennifer Smith
Duane E. Spencer D.D.S
Caitlin Stahle
Michael Swan
Kelly & Julian Tandler
Natalie Taquino
Morgan Tarr
Alexis Thompson
Betsy Toben
Michael & Ann Tomlin
Phillip & Carol Torres
John Villalpando
Elizabeth Voelker
Mark Vukalcic

Beshka Vukasin
Margaret Walters
Melanie & Alex Walterspiel 
Marcia Waterbury
Jenny Wilhite
Pamela K Wilson
Marc Wright
Robin Wright
Lynn Yang
Darleen Young
Leslie Yrueta

CORPORATE/
NON-PROFIT/
GOVERNMENT
AAA
Alexis Thompson & Bebe McRae 
Allan and Patricia Boscacci Family 
Foundation
Amazonsmile Foundation
America’s Best Local Charities
Ameriprise
AT&T
Bank of America
Bay Area News Group/ Share the 
Spirit
Benevity Community Impact Fund
Bernard E & Alba Witkin Charitable 
Foundation
California Department of Public 
Health
Car Donation Services
Chevron Corporation
Child Abuse Prevention Council 
GBA
City of Richmond
Contra Costa County Employment 
and Human Services
Contra Costa County Family & 
Children’s Trust
Contra Costa County Mental Health 
Services
Contra Costa Crisis Center
Contra Costa Regional
Dean & Magaret Lesher 
Foundation
East Bay Community Foundation
Fidelity Chartible 
Friends of Catharine Baker State 
Assembly 2030

Help For Children (HFC)
In-N-Out Burger Foundation
Insurance Insutry Charitable 
Foundation
Kendra Scott
Kiwanis Club of  Moraga Valley
Kiwanis Club of Walnut Creek
Lawrence Livermore National 
Laboratory
Meta, Facebook 
Morgan Stanley
MUFG Union Bank Foundation
Office of Child Abuse Prevention / 
Child Abuse Prevention Center
PayPal
Paypal Giving Fund
Phillips 66 Co.
Prevent Child Abuse California
Rite Aid Healthy Futures KidCents
San Francisco Forty Niners 
Foundation
San Ramon Valley Kiwanis 
Foundation
Scrip
SEIU United Healthcare Workers 
West
Spight Foundation
Splunk
St. Perpetua Church
St. Stephen’s Episcopal Church
The Blackbaud Giving Fund 
Chevron 
The Blackbaud Giving Fund MUFG 
Union Bank
The Blackbaud Giving Fund PG&E
The Grubb Co. Realtors
The Lowell Berry Foundation
Tips and Tots 
United Way of the Bay Area
United Way San Joaquin County
Valero Energy Foundation
Wepay
Westamerica Bank
YourCause, LLC Trustee for PG&E
YourCause, LLC, Trustee for 
Chevron
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You Can Prevent Child Abuse. 
Please make your tax deductible donation at  
www.capc-coco.org

2120 Diamond Blvd., Ste.120
Concord, CA 94520
www.capc-coco.org


